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Consolidation Review Task Force – Organization and Operations Committee 
Meeting Minutes
February 19 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance: Elaine Brown (Chair), Kerri Stewart, Bill Mason, Sam Mousa, Opio Sokoni, Tom Taylor, Wyman Duggan, Steve Rohan, Betty Holzendorf, Lori Boyer (Task Force Chair)
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:04 a.m.
Chairwoman Brown called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. She said that the committee hopes to have some recommendations ready for the full Task Force within 2 weeks. Chairwoman Boyer gave a brief update on the work of the other two committees that are in approximately the same position.
City borrowing practices
City Treasurer Joey Greive explained that “bigger is better” with regard to reducing the costs of borrowing transactions – legal fees, underwriting and other issuance costs. A diversified portfolio of revenue streams pledged to debt service is also more palatable to the bond market than a single revenue pledge because multiple streams are less subject to negative volatility. The old practice was to collect projects into a list and fund them collectively with one large bond issue with a single revenue pledge. The Banking Fund was created in 2005 to diversify debt service funding and better match the lifespan of assets to the borrowing source used to fund them. The City no longer collects up projects to do periodic borrowing but borrows once or twice a year with a variety of instruments (short-term commercial paper, medium and long-term bonds, etc.) with a covenant pledge of all available general revenues, except for ad valorem taxes which require a voter referendum to pledge. Lori Boyer noted that approximately half of the City’s General Fund revenues are in the form of ad valorem taxes and the other half from other sources.
Debt Manager Marc Stickney said that the City does have some particular revenue streams available to pledge to specific projects and other streams available to be used for any project pledge, depending on what the bond market wants at the time. The Banking Fund was created in 2005 and the City shifted from specific revenue pledges to a “general covenant to pay” from all available resources. The covenant to pay pledge is better for timing the bond market to get the best rates and allows for a bigger array of borrowing types (short term commercial paper, medium- and long-term bonds) to match the borrowing vehicle to the asset being purchased. Tax regulations don’t permit the City to borrow for projects that started more than 18 months ago or for projects that won’t be started within the next 18 months. It is hard to time the bond market for a single large, multi-project issue given that 36 month window limitation.
In response to a question from Sam Mousa about whether the existence of the Banking Fund makes borrowing so easy as to be a temptation to City Council to over-borrow, Mr. Stickney said that is the most common criticism of the Banking Fund but the City adopted a debt affordability model and debt management policy to make sure that doesn’t happen. The ratios in the model are based on a national study of municipal finances by Moody’s Investor Services, one of the Big 3 rating agencies. In response to a follow-up question about whether a project placed in the CIP by the City Council and assigned to the Banking Fund for financing is ready to start construction, Mr. Greive explained that the project is technically ready to go when those two steps are accomplished, but the departments may not be ready to start them for a variety of reasons. Council Member Boyer said that those two steps are not sufficient to ensure construction – many projects don’t get constructed even after being CIP listed and funding authorized. Treasury doesn’t borrow until it’s told to do so; when they see expenditures from a project account indicating that work has started, then funds are borrowed. Mr. Stickney said that the City’s borrowing is done on the basis of a model with several assumptions, including that 50% of a project’s cost will be expended in the first year, then another 25% in the next year, then another 12% in the next year. We don’t borrow all of a project’s cost at the start lest it sit unused for one or more years.
Wyman Duggan stated that the Task Force’s Neighborhoods and Planning Committee is looking at the disconnect between what neighborhoods want, what council members legislatively approve, and what actually gets built, in what order, and in what time frame. Ms. Boyer said that regardless of what the Council approves, the administration is responsible for carrying out the projects. There seems to be a problem with keeping Council and the citizens informed about what isn’t getting done and why, perhaps because the City doesn’t appear to have a mechanism for adequately tracking and reporting on projects that are delayed or deferred. Mr. Greive said that Treasury has no authority to refuse to borrow for a project that has been properly authorized and CIP listed. The Budget Office, CFO and departments decide what projects go forward and when and the Treasury borrows as funds are needed to make it happen.  Betty Holzendorf said that is seems like too many projects are approved and funding authorized but are not really ready for construction for a variety of reasons (permitting, right-of-way acquisition, environmental contamination, etc.) and those should not be listed in the CIP as ready for funding and construction when in fact they’re not. That diverts funding from other projects that have been listed and have languished for many years without ever getting anywhere.
Steve Rohan felt that the debt affordability model has a very high ratio maximum for debt service as a percentage of general expenditures at 13% - if you take out ad valorem taxes (can’t be pledged to debt without a referendum) and pay for uncontrollable costs such as pension payments, employee health insurance, contracts, etc. then there’s relatively little revenue left to pay for debt service. In response to a question from Sam Mousa about whether the City’s ballooning pension obligations is affecting the City’s bond rating or ability to borrow, Mr. Greive said that the bond rating agencies have been warning the City for several years about the potential effects of the application of a growing percentage of the General Fund to paying pension obligations, and the City was recently put on a 90 day watch list by one of the rating agencies for that reason, indicating that a potential rating downgrade may be forthcoming. The City has been in close contact with the rating agencies and they are aware of the various efforts underway to rein in the annual employer contribution, but until a pension reform plan is actually approved and implemented the City remains in danger of the bond market looking unfavorably on future debt issues. Mr. Greive noted that the administration has reached agreement with 2 of its 4 general employee unions on revised pension benefits, 2 others seem headed to impasse (to be resolved by the City Council), and the police and fire unions are awaiting the outcome of the Pension Reform Task Force process and recommendations.
Ms. Boyer questioned whether the targets and maximums on the debt management plan should be altered if they need to be waived for several years in a row. She also noted that some projects authorized by City Council and drop off of the annual CIP listing from year to year without much notice, including some that had specifically pledged revenue sources. She gave the example of Better Jacksonville Plan and Autumn Bond projects that have been abandoned because finding was insufficient to complete them and, unlike other projects facing a similar funding shortfall, have not been transferred to the Banking Fund to ensure completion. Mr. Stickney agreed that some projects have been abandoned because of the shortfall in the BJP funding stream. Ms. Boyer said that the mobility fee is based on the predicate that all BJP projects will be built by 2030, which is clearly not going to happen. The failure to have that capacity may well drive up calculated mobility fees, if that fact is ever officially recognized in the calculation model.

The group expressed consensus that there is a substantial problem of authorized, CIP listed project not being completed and that there is a lack of transparency about which projects and why.  Some members wondered if the practice of requiring budget capacity by specific departments for repaying their Banking Fund borrowing makes those departments leery of taking on some projects for fear that they don’t have capacity in their operating budgets to pay the debt service to the Banking Fund. Mr. Greive said that most departmental borrowing is repaid through a general debt fund account in Treasury and is not billed directly to beneficiary departments, so that should not be a problem.
In response to a question from Mr. Mousa about how the Treasury Division would react to a proposal by a private developer to build a project at its own cost and then be reimbursed by the City over time with interest, Mr. Greive noted that such a proposal would have IRS implications and may involve taxable rather than tax-free borrowing, so would require close scrutiny. In response to a question from Mr. Rohan about how much of the Better Jacksonville Project debt has been paid off, Mr. Stickney said that the bonds were structured to be largely interest-only in the early years, so they are just beginning to reach the period when heavy principal payments will start being made. He noted that BJP bonds are all being paid by BJP-specific revenue sources, although there is a chance that some could become General Fund responsibility in the future in the event of another major recession that sharply decreases sales tax revenue. Some covenant pledges were used to back BJP bonds issued in 2009, 2010 and 2011 but thus far all are being paid back with BJP sales tax dollars.
Central service issues
Renee Goode, Sandi Christiansen and Stephen Datz of the JEA attended the meeting to answer questions the committee may have about JEA’s central service operations.

Steve Rohan and Wyman Duggan opposed the current system of assessing internal service charges for services provided by the Office of General Counsel, believing that it makes more sense to simply budget centrally for the OGC’s operations and save the time and effort of tracking and billing charges. They felt that the potential for overuse of services without the disincentive of monthly billings is a management problem, not a structural problem.  Damian Cook said that the State of Ohio’s central service model incentivizes cooperation, sharing and innovation rather than mandating rules and emphasizing penalties.

Several of the committee members felt that the independent authorities have surpassed the City in internal service areas such as information technology because they have invested money in keeping up with technology and practice while the City has failed to do so, so it falls behind and its services are less attractive to other users.  Kerri Stewart said that there are examples of central service cooperation taking place among the City and the independent authorities, but they are largely informal and piecemeal. There are likely a number of opportunities for cooperation and economizing in areas like information technology licenses and applications. She suggested that a better mechanism needs to be devised than the current internal service charge system, and Mr. Rohan noted that mandatory exploration of central service cooperation could be written into each authority’s charter.
Recommendation
The committee agreed that there needs to be a study commissioned, by a time certain, of possibilities for shared central services that benefit all users, looking specifically for areas where all participants can benefit from collectively obtaining better facilities and services than any one agency could obtain on its own. 

Next meeting
The committee will work on recommendations relating to borrowing and central services, then move on to a new topic of City workforce.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:48 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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